
IRIS’ BEDROOM - NIGHT

IRIS sits with her face not yet visible, kicking her legs behind
her as a phone screen illuminates her body. Zoom into her phone,
showing that she is scrolling through the app store until she
finds something called Wysterious. She reads through the
description that promises endless adventure and new friendships.
She clicks the download button.

IRIS
Am I really this desperate?

FOREST EDGE - SUNSET

CRUNCHING DIRT AND ROCKS

A car pulls into a dirt road, up ahead two cars are already
parked. SEPTEMBER and SAMSON are chatting within the light of a
lantern sitting on a car's hood. Iris steps out of her car and
joins the two. Once she reaches them, September holds out a
hand.

SEPTEMBER
That should be the last of us then right? Hello there dear,the

name’s September.

Samson gives a quick two finger salute.

SAMSON
Yo, Samson.

Iris takes September's hand briefly.

IRIS
Iris. Are we ready to start exploring?

SEPTEMBER
(two hand stop motion)

Whoa, whoa, whoa, what's the rush sweetheart? We’re just getting
to know each other right now. You really want to go into the
spooky woods with two complete strangers?



IRIS
(annoyed)

Isn’t that the entire point of why we are here? We can just get
to know each other in the woods.

Samson places a hand one both Iris’ and September’s shoulders.

SAMSON
Chill out, dude and dudette. Let’s go cause havoc in the woods.

Samson removes hands from shoulder and pulls out a spray can. He
rattles the can.

SEPTEMBER
Yeah, yeah, my bad.

All three begin to enter the forest.

FOREST - NIGHT

SAMSON
So, you ever... do this stuff before, this whole mystery

location app thing?

SEPTEMBER
Nope! My sister dared me to try it though.

IRIS
I downloaded it, like, 45 minutes ago.

SAMSON
You guys have been missing out! I swear, swear to god last time
I did this we found an alien crop circle… and now the photos are

magically deleted from my phone. It's bonkers.

Iris gives Samson a weird look.
SEPTEMBER

Does that mean you think we’ll actually find something out here,
Sammy?



SAMSON
Think? No, I know we are going to find something out here.

IRIS
(scoffs)

What are we going to find? Mothman? Bigfoot? Your mom?

SEPTEMBER
(laughes)

SAMSON
I don’t think my mother fits in with those other two things… I

just know we’ll find something cool.

CRACK z

All three turn in the direction of the sound. Shuffling is heard
in the bushes but then it goes mostly silent.

SAMSON
(excited)

I knew we’d find something! Come on!

Samson goes off the path, September grabs his arm.

SEPTEMBER
Sammy, that might just be a wild animal or something- you

shouldn’t go after it.

IRIS
Don’t be a scaredy cat, we came out here to look for trouble.

Iris goes off the path in the direction of the sound, shining a
flashlight in front of her as she pushes branches to the side.
Samson and September follow. The group comes across a small
clearing with a pile of something in the middle.

SEPTEMBER
I think that is the exact sort of thing we should avoid how

about we turn arou-



SAMSON
(Cutting off September)

Too late! Woooaahh…

On the ground were the remains of a small animal, which animal
was not clear due to its decrepit rotting state. Among the gore
was a freshly cut flower placed on top of the creature. A bright
white chrysanthemum, it was fresh.

IRIS
That's so freaking gross… I'm gonna get a stick.

SEPTEMBER
(Whining)

Why would you do that!?

Iris picks up a large stick and walks over to the dead animal.
She pokes it. WORMS crawl out from where she poked, long
tapeworm-looking creatures with hook mouths.

SAMSON
(with wonder)
That's so swag.

SEPTEMBER
(disgusted)

‘Swag’ is not how I’d describe that!

IRIS
(teasing)

Oh don’t be a baby, that's the circle of life right there.
Nature's beauty or whatever.

Samson snaps a picture.

SAMSON
Wonder who put the flower here?

AHEM



Iris and Samson turn at the noise, while September stays frozen
in fear. BRAHMS walks out of the shadows, his steps are shaky
and it looks like he is struggling. It is clear that there is
something wrong with this man. One of his eyes is missing and
the inside is hollowed out. His head is hairless and many areas
are covered in scabs. The veins on his neck are bulging and look
like they are crawling. September slowly turns around.

BRAHMS
(soft, pained)

I put it there… heh… heh… poor thing. They didn’t love him.

SAMSON
Yo, dude… are you okay? You aren’t looking so hot.

Iris and September stay silent, fear is evident.

BRAHMS
I’ve never been- (chokes on something and coughs, awkward

silence as he tries to stop) better.

IRIS
It really doesn't look like that…

BRAHMS
(shushes)

Quiet, woman. You don't know anything… I am loved! My babies
love me.

SEPTEMBER
(whispered)

I really, really, think we should get going.

SAMSON
Yeah- we’re gonna head out, dude- have fun with your babies or

whatever…

IRIS
Yeah bye!

Iris, September, and Samson start to walk back to the path.



BRAHMS
NO! No… stay right where you are.

Brahms runs after them, letting out a yelp of pain as he
attempts to catch up. Brahms grabs Iris’ shoulder and puts a
rusted axe to her throat.

BRAHMS
Move an inch and she dies.

With a close up of his face, a worm, the same kind that were
inside the animal, crawls out of Brahms eye, landing on the
blade of the axe. Iris whimpers.

BRAHMS
(shakily)

hah… hahh… They already love you too.

SAMSON
Dude, dude calm down, tell me what you want from us.

BRAHMS
Tea! Tea! I want you to come over for tea with me! Me and my

babies!

SEPTEMBER
Hey hey man we don’t want to have freaking tea with you! Just

let her go

BRAHMS
(angered)

Come with me or she freaking dies!

Brahms begins taking shaky steps backwards. The worm on the
blade crawls back down the axe handle and under Brahms sleeve.

SAMSON
Dude come let’s just get this over with.

Samson and September start hesitantly following.



BRAHMS CABIN - NIGHT

A small candle lamp lights the front door of the broken down
cabin. It is small, the windows are cracked, there is a hole in
the door. White chrysanthemum bushes surround the building's
exterior. Brahms is still shuffling backwards.

BRAHMS
Come in come in come in! they’re  waiting!

CREAK

All enter the room. The door opens to reveal a similarly
decrepit interior. A stained old couch, a chipped wooden table
with 4 chairs, and a broken down doorway that leads to what
looks like a kitchen.

BRAHMS
Take a seat! Enjoy yourselves!

Brahms lets go of Iris, still brandishing the axe as he stands
in front of the door. Iris, September and Samson sit down.
Brahms locks the door 3 separate ways.

BRAHMS
Stay right there… I’ll get some yummy tea.

Brahms starts coughing violently, a 3 inch worm is coughed up
from his throat. It lands on the table in front of September. It
leaves a small trail of bloody spit as it crawls off the side of
the table and Brahms finishes coughing. Axe in hand, Brahms
walks around the table and into the kitchen.

IRIS
(whispered)

Do any of you have a weapon?

Both September and Samson shake their heads no. Iris swallows
loudly. Brahms walks back into the room with a rust covered



silver tray. He places it on the table and still holds the axe
in his other hand.

BRAHMS
(excited)

You know, it’s so lovely to have guests… and on the day of
Steven and Ronda’s wedding; I have so much to share… aheh… would

you like to meet my grand babies?

He smiles, showing the holes in his gums and the many missing
teeth in his mouth.

SEPTEMBER
No no, no need I’m not very fond of children

BRAHMS
But you will be! I was scared of my babies once but now I know,
I know they love me like no human could ever and they want to

show their love to you too!

IRIS
Not human? What the hell are your freaking kids?

BRAHMS
Do calm down witch, I am not fond of ill-tempered women. They

don’t make for good mothers.

He brings the axe higher as a threat. She nods instead of
replying.

BRAHMS
I hate that you’re all so scared… but it will be okay… I’m going

to make you all very happy.

Brahms lifts the top off the tray. There are ornate tea cups and
cookies. Inside the teacups is a pale yellow liquid and small
orbs that have sunk to the bottom. The cookies are frosted and
the same small orbs are used as sprinkles. Small worms crawl
among the food, one of the orbs on a cookie cracks and a small
worm crawls out. They are eggs.



SAMSON
No way in hell that’s coming anywhere near my face.

SEPTEMBER
Just let us go worm man.

BRAHMS
You don’t understand now and that’s okay! Just eat up and you

will discover the joys of parenthood!

SAMSON
Freak that.

Samson pulls his spray can out of his hoodie pocket. He aims it
directly at Brahms eye, spraying out the red paint. Brahms
screams out in pain, dropping the axe. Iris quickly stands from
her chair, picking it up and slamming it over Brahms head.
September scrambles from his seat to grab the axe. Brahms' body
falls to the ground.

SAMSON
Did you kill him?!

IRIS
I don’t care to find out.

She runs for the doors, unlocking all the latches. September
kicks Brahms' body before joining her. Samson stares at the body
for a bit before joining them.

SEPTEMBER
Not going to take a selfie with this one?

SAMSON
I think I’m getting rid of my phone after this

Iris unlocks the door and opens it, all three exit the house.
The show fades to black.


